Churchill County Mosquito Vector and Noxious Weed Abatement District

Board of Trustees

Churchill County, Nevada

7400 Reno Highway

Fallon, NV 89406

OPEN SESSION MEETING:   MARCH  14,  2019
1. Call to Order:   The meetng was called to order by the Vice Chairman, Michael Spencer at 5:30 p.m.  Present were the following:

BOARD OF TRUSTEES
Sheldon Chipp, Trustee 
 Thomas Hutchings, Trustee

Marion Jonte', Jr., Trustee

Michael Spencer, Vice Chairman

Nancy Upham, District Manager 
Quinn Nuffer, Assistant Manager  

Benjamin Shawcroft,  District Civil Attorney
Judy Vannoy,  Board Secretary
Public Present:  James Cork, Fallon Merbs, Sharon Harper, and James Upham. 
Pledge of Allegiance: All stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.

2. Public Comments:  None.
4.  Review and Adoption of Agenda.  
District Manager, Nancy Upham, stated that the Agenda was posted according to NRS Statutes. Trustee Sheldon Chipp made a motion that the  Agenda be adopted as is. Trustee Tom Hutching seconded the motion, and the  motion passed unanimously.                                                                                                 

5.  Discussion and Approval of Minutes February 14, 2019 Open Session Board Meeting. 
 1.  Trustee Marion Jonte' made a motion to approve the February 14, 2019 Open Session Board Meeting Minutes; and Trustee Sheldon Chipp  seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.
6.  Certificate of Posting.  

District Manager, Nancy Upham stated that the posting was done according to NRS Statutes.
7.    Correspondence.  
1.  Department of Taxation - Annual Audit Report Compliance memorandum.
District Manager Nancy Upham commented that the Annual Audit Report Compliance memorandum was just a formality and that the Audit Review is in compliance.
8.     Appointments.   None

9.     Old Business.    
1.  Update on light fixture diffusers.  Assistant Manager  Quinn Nuffer reported that he fixed the light  diffusers in the Administrative Secretary's office (just above her desk) shortly after the January 10, 2019 Board Meeting; however,  he stated that he  will  need to procure the correct tools required for upgrading the remaining light fixture diffusers.  Management is also securing prices for ceiling tiles that need to be installed.
2.   Discussion and possible action regarding the 2019 Aerial Contract.  District manager Nancy Upham presented the 2019 Aerial Contract to the Board from Jerry Frey, of Frey Spray.  The contract was signed by Mr. Frey on February 11, 2019.  The rates for Frey Spray services are $780.00 per hour, which is very reasonable.   Trustee Michael Spencer made a motion to approve the 2019 Aerial Contract as presented by Jerry Frey.  Trustee Sheldon Chipp seconded the motion, and the motion passed unanimously.  
10.    New Business. 

1.  Review of the 2018 Annual Report.

District Manager Nancy Upham presented the 2018 Annual Report to the Board.  She stated that both 2017 and 2018 were significant water years and that the valley is still considered  a potentially significant problem area.  The District is  proactive in providing public health protection from possible disease transmission by various mosquito species and is continuing to provide noxious weed control within the County.  She reported on the cooperative efforts that are currently in place relative to weed control and treatment.  This includes cooperative efforts  between the District, the Road Department (at a four-foot swath along paved County Roads by applying both pre-emergent and post-emergent herbicides as needed.) Nancy has been attending meetings throughout the year with these cooperative weed groups and she expects more active planning for 2019.  The Tribe also wants to start more weed work. The cooperative weed groups are going to put in for grants and work together more actively during 2019.  

Other cooperative efforts are in place working with the County Parks and Recreation Department.  The staff sprays the soccer fields during the summer evenings to control mosquito problems.  She reported that this second year of  "Big Water" covered more areas and required significant treatment.  She complimented that staff for doing a good job this year.  Management has also been working with Social Services and the  Board of Health regarding viral information.   Cooperative efforts engaged in this past year also included:  Truckee Carson Irrigation District; Fallon Paiute Shoshone Tribe; Lahontan Conservation  District; the West Nile Working Group;  U. S. Fish and Wildlife Service; the Churchill County Cooperative Weed Management Area (C.W.M.A.)  
District Manager Nancy Upham reported that she hired a 3-month temporary employee this past year and plans on doing it again.  The seasonal employee was tasked to treat storm drains around the City of Fallon—there are approximately 600 storm drains to treat monthly during the peak season.  This was an important task, as stagnant water source areas (storm drains) typically breed Culex tarsalis mosquitoes which are competent vectors for diseases such as West Nile virus.  The temp also maintained the database for the collected information which will help future seasons.  District staff also used door hangers for service requests calls when the reporting resident was not at home.  This type of communication increases public awareness that the District is acting promptly in addressing these service requests.   

Nancy's report also included information dealing with encephalitis and disease potential in the Lahontan Valley.  These viruses are typically confirmed through collected mosquito pools from July through September.  The State Health Department confirmed three human cases in Churchill County for 2018.  Two were non-neuroInvasive and one was classified as neuroinvasive. Nancy was glad to report that relative to the three positive cases, all three people are coming out of the virus.  She stated that working with the Health Department allows Management to prioritize areas and operations based on the information given to us.  We are also utilizing our sentinel chicken flocks in eight various locations for viral detection and surveillance, and we will continue this program.  
The Department of Transportation has reimbursed the District for the pre-emergent and post-emergent program for State Roads.  The District has also received grant money this past year to treat noxious weeds on BLM lands.  (The grant extends into 2021.)  The District has also been reimbursed by NDOT in the amount of $7,000 for weed treatment.  The District continues to receive $15,000.00 for noxious weed efforts from the Carson Water Subconservance District.  Much of this funding is utilized for property owners enabling them to receive herbicide free of charge for treatment of noxious weeds on their property, together with important safety training prior to receiving the herbicides.  The District also provides classes to the public relative to noxious weed identification and calibration awareness trainings. State law is publicizing information that informs property owners that they are responsible for controlling  their respective weed  problems.  Nancy noted that she has provided our Board Members with the State's "Changes to Nevada's Noxious Weeds List."  The categories re:  (1)  New Species Added; (2)  Species Moved Down Categories; (3)  Moved From Category B to C.
District Manager, Nancy Upham discussed goals of   the District for the upcoming year (2019):

1)
Increase Public Relations with educational programs either in our new facility or in school campus classrooms.

2) 
 Provide a billboard at the new facility focusing on both the mosquito and the noxious weed programs.

3)  Nancy would like to work more in the field with laborers to educate them relative to risks of disease transmission and to encourage them to help the staff to identify locations that have been "overlooked source areas" in the past.
4)  Work on keeping data updated on both the District's new website and Churchill County's website.

Nancy distributed a spread sheet that displayed aerial spraying in the County and encompassed a five-year period that started with 2018 and went back for a period of five years.  The year 2017 was a significant virus year; however,  in  2018 aerial spraying doubled 2017. Pertaining to the significant viral year, Trustee Marion Jonte asked if  Nancy Upham. was looking for any other grants.  She related that she is working with the Washoe County Mosquito Manager who is an Environmental Health person.  Nancy is hoping to gain some helpful information from her experience with viral health issues.  She also addressed Trustee Marion Jonte's question  regarding any other virus' contracted.  Nancy stated that there were no other virus's contrcted; however, she will keep testing across the board for ALL viruses.  She also stated that the District is staying active with larvaside treatment which helps a lot.
Chairwoman Christy Lattin asked about Pre-Emergence treatment for roadside weeds.  Assistant Manager Quinn Nuffer addressed her inquiry.  He said that the technicians were laid off during the month of December, so there was no training provided for the staff on pre-emergence treatment.  Christy Lattin advised  Management to not let this staff training slide.
2.  Discussion and possible action regarding Committee Assignments.

Following a discussion, the Board decided to leave as is and not have committee assignments.
3.  Election of 2019 Chairman.  Michael Spencer nominated Christy Lattin to serve as 2019 Board Chairwoman.  The motion was seconded and passed unanimously.

4.  Election of 2019 Vice Chairman.  Marion Jonte nominated Michael Spencer to serve as 2019 Vice Chairman.  Trustee Sheldon Chipp seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.    

11.   District Manager's Report and Operations Review.

12.  Board Members’ Reports.  
Chairwoman, Christy Lattin  welcomed Mr. Thomas Hutchings, the newly elected Board Member.
Trustee Marion Jonte' reported that there are no diffusers for the over-head lighting in the main office area, including the staff room.  He said that it is "tacky looking", and we need to show more pride in the appearance of our building, as it is a nice facility.   He said he thinks that there may be five to six (5  - 6) lights that need diffusers.  

Trustee Marion Jonte' directed an inquiry to District Manager Nancy Upham asking about the overall mosquito activity report for this past year of 2018.  She said that it was not as bad as we thought it would be.  She also informed the Board that she will be carrying a business phone (other than her personal phone) when away from the office, and she will let the Board know when that transpires.  There was a brief discussion regarding  a couple of things mentioned by board members pertaining to some tasks that still need to be addressed regarding the new building facility, specifically, the roof leek; the previously-mentioned overhead light diffusers, and the concrete floor in the entryway. Trustee Marion Jonte' asked if anyone has looked into the leveling of the concrete floor, as this was discussed over a year ago.  Chairwoman Christy Lattin said that she would like to see  all of these issues wrapped up by April or May so we can  hold and open house for the public.  
13.  Requests for Future Agenda Items. 

Aerial Contract; District Annual Report and 
Light Fixture Diffusers
14.  Expenditures.  
The Expenditures Report for December was reported as follows:

The Total Overall Expenditures for the month of  December 2018 are $68,395.76.
The  Breakdown is listed below.

Total Expenditures $56,794.10 

Total Payroll is $11,601.66

Total Overall Expenditures $68,395.76.
Trustee Michael Spencer made a motion to approve the December  2018 Expenditure Report in the amount of: $56,794.10.  Trustee  Sheldon Chipp seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.
15.  Public Comment: 
District Technician James Cork had a couple of questions regarding December expenditures: (a)  Global Tracking invoice ( services not working in all vehicles).  (b) A $200.00 reimbursement for Assistant Manager; (c)  are there two meters for heating bills.  District Manager explained that (a)  the tracking services work in conjunction with Wiar Com and payment is made accordingly;  (b)  The reimbursement of $200 to Assistant Manager Quinn Nuffer was for the purchase of a District jack;  (c)  There is one meter at the new facility; however, we were receiving separate invoices for both the old facility and the new facility.  As of this month, we will only receive one bill for the new facility. 
16.  Adjournment:  Chairwoman Christy Lattin adjourned the meeting at 6:09 p. m.

SIGNATURE:  __________________________
DATE:____________________
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